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STAFF REPORT 
 
Subject: ZBA18-019; 822 W Jefferson Street 
 

Summary: 
Cameron Holdings, property owners, are requesting a 13 foot variance from Chapter 55 
Zoning Section 5:57 (Averaging an Existing Front Setback Line) in order to construct a 
new deck on the west side of the residence. The average front setback is 26 feet six 
inches and the new requested dimension will be 13 feet six inches. If approved, the new 
deck will be 27 feet wide by ten feet in depth totaling 270 square feet.  
 
Background: 
The subject property is located at the corner of Jefferson Street and South Seventh Street. 
The property is zoned R2A, two-family residential but it is a single-family dwelling. The 
home was built in 2016 and is approximately 2,384 square feet in size. The property is in 
the Old West Side Historic district. 
 
Description: 
The proposed deck received approval from the Historic District Commission on June 14, 

2018. The existing deck and a portion of the front porch on the eastern side of the home 
are to be removed as a part of this variance request.  
 
Standards for Approval- Variance 
 
The Zoning Board of Appeals has all the power granted by State law and by Section 5:99, 
Application of the Variance Power from the City of Ann Arbor Zoning Ordinance.  The 
following criteria shall apply: 
 
(a). That the practical difficulties are exceptional and peculiar to the property of 

the person requesting the variance, and result from conditions which do not 
exist generally throughout the City. 

 
 The current deck on the east side of the home is less than five feet in width and 

cannot be used for outdoor recreation. The home is on a corner lot and has two 
front yards. The only viable option for a deck is the proposed location as the home 
was constructed to the eastern side of the property. 

  
 (b). That the practical difficulties will result from a failure to grant the variance, 

include substantially more than mere inconvenience, inability to attain a 
higher financial return, or both. 

  
 The lot has sloping topography that limits the type of construction to a raised deck.  
  
(c). That allowing the variance will result in substantial justice being done, 

considering the public benefits intended to be secured by this Chapter, the  
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individual hardships that will be suffered by a failure of the Board to grant a   
variance, and the rights of others whose property would be affected by the 
allowance of the variance. 

 
The granting of the variance will allow the occupants to enjoy the neighborhood 
and the neighbors. The public benefit will be an outdoor living space that will not 
have a negative impact on surrounding properties. 
 

(d). That the conditions and circumstances on which the variance request is 
based shall not be a self- imposed hardship or practical difficulty. 

 
 The owners purchased the home in its current state and are attempting to remedy 

poor site development.  
 
(e). A variance approved shall be the minimum variance that will make possible 

a reasonable use of the land or structure. 
 
There will not be any negative impacts to adjacent properties. The owners have 
installed landscaping to help create a buffer from South Seventh Street. The HDC 
requested the deck be reduced in width from 12 feet to 10 feet. The applicants 
have accommodated this request.  
 

 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 

 
 
Jon Barrett 
Zoning Coordinator 








































